WESTERN NEW YORK ARCHIVISTS

MINUTES OF SEPTEMBER 18, 2008 MEETING
SISTERS OF CHARITY HOSPITAL, BUFFALO, NY
PRESENT:
S. Claire, SSMN, Heidi Bamford, S. Jacqueline DeMars, S. Patricia Dombrowski, Dennis Frank, S. Ann Louise Hentges, S. Mary Grace Higgins, S. Gerald Peterson, S. Joanette Rutkowski, S. Mary Serbacki, S. Marie Stachowiak, Susan Witt
WELCOME AND ANNOUNCEMENTS: S. Mary Grace welcomed everyone to the Daughters of Charity Convent.  S. Jacqueline DeMars, new representative from the Sisters of Mercy, was introduced to the group.

The updated mailing/contact list was reviewed for additions and/or corrections.


The WNYAHA November 1 meeting will be held at the Buffalo and Erie County Historical Society; a flyer was distributed.


Susan advised the group that the “snow date” for our January meeting would have to be changed as there is a conflict at Trinity Episcopal Church, Hamburg; the “snow date” was changed to January 29 (N.B. the regular meeting date remains January 15, 2009).  Our third meeting of the year is set for April 23 at Stella Niagara.

S. Mary Grace noted that the 160th anniversary commemoration of Sisters Hospital would be held in October 2008.


Heidi announced that through WNYLRC there are six preservation environment monitors available to be used in repositories.  These monitors allow one to assess the current conditions and to project the status of the material five years into the future.  They are available for loan for one year at a minimal cost of $50.


S. Claire announced that the Genealogy Society is holding a “Road Show” on September 20 at the Hamburg Senior High School.  There will be a session on photos conservation.


S. Ann Louise shared that she had attended a meeting re the NY State Museum which is being redone; they are hoping to include more on the WNY area.

BUSINESS: We discussed meeting topics for our next two meetings.  Heidi Bamford offered to do a short session on Photo Preservation at the January 15 gathering.  It was decided to use the April 23 meeting at Stella Niagara as an opportunity for each of us to share some information concerning the “founding” of our respective institutions and the ways in which we document them.  Each person is asked to prepare a one sheet handout, bring some photos, or prepare a short (10-12”) Powerpoint presentation.  It was agreed that if we don’t have time for everyone to present in April (which is likely to be the case), we will continue at the first meeting in the Fall.
MEETING TOPIC:  
Our meeting topic was to share what we had been doing in our archives over the summer months.
Dennis Frank/SBU:  As usual, Dennis has many irons in the fire (despite the fact that he doesn’t work in the archives during the summer!).  He informed us that Lorraine Welsh has now completely retired, but during the summer others keep the archives going.  

· They have been involved in photographing smaller artifacts with the idea of getting some of this up on the web.  

· They have also been working with some of the collections of “other stuff” which have found a home in the archives.  One example is a friar’s personal collection of international dolls.  

· Another web-based project has been that of making available on-line the photographs of the graves of those friars and others buried in the St. Bonaventure Cemetery.  An added feature has been joining the photo of the stone with that of the individual.

· They continue to work with the Thomas Merton material and the related Naomie Stone Papers.

· There has been work with a public history course which deals with future careers for history majors.

· They did preparation for the annual Town and Gown event in Allegany. 

S. Gerald Peterson/Franciscan Sisters of St. Joseph explained that they had closed the archives for the summer months.

S. Ann Louise Hentges/Diocese of Buffalo:  Ann Louise told about the visit of a Japanese sister who had come seeking information detailing the connections between Buffalo and Japan.  Much to her surprise, she discovered information in connection with the founder of her congregation, the Bishop of Nagasaki.  She also located information regarding funds from the Diocese of Buffalo which had been used to rebuild the cathedral in Nagasaki after World War II.
S. Mary Grace Higgins/Sisters of Charity Hospital:  Mary Grace told about a researcher who had been looking for information on President Grover Cleveland (the archives was able to provide what was needed!).  She has also been involved in developing a computerized index to all the collections.
Susan Witt/Episcopal Diocese of Western New York:  Susan describes herself as a “gypsy archivist,” as she has been roving hither and yon in the course of her work.  
· June found her in Memphis as a presenter at the National Episcopal Historians and Archivists Conference.  She was also elected vice-president of the organization.

· In July she was involved in research for a program on the first parish in each of the counties of the diocese.

· By August she was at Chautauqua where she gave a workshop for parish historians, etc. on maintaining parish history.

S. Jacqueline DeMars/Sisters of Mercy:  Jacquie attended the Society of American Archivists pre conference on remodeling and building archival facilities.  She is serving as project coordinator for a feasibility study for a central Mercy Archives. She has been checking several sites for a suitable archives including locations in Pennsylvania, St. Louis and Belmont, N.C.  As a result of the merger of several diocesan Mercy congregations into the New York, Pennsylvania, Pacific West (NYPPaW) region, records of the four separate areas now must be sent to Buffalo.
Consideration of Jacquie’s projects led to a brief discussion on the general topic of mergers of religious communities and other institutions such as the Catholic Health Association.  Such mergers and consolidations lead to closed and successor institutions and have tangible impacts on the archival programs of the various entities.
NEXT MEETING:
Thursday January 15, 2009 (snow date January 29)



Trinity Episcopal Church, Hamburg, NY
